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October English Meeting - 

Jonathan Brandt, òHilltowns and 

Villas of Italyó 

Wednesday, October 10th, 7:30 pm, Headquarters House 
 

J oin architect Jonathan Brandt for an architectural survey presenta-

tion that will provide a delicious visual sampling of some stunning 

Italian hilltowns, historic villas, and their lush garden settings. Jonathan 

will be focusing on the architecture of Tuscany and Umbria and will 

show how the stones and scenery of these towns provide the beautiful 

backdrop for the drama of everyday Italian life. La vita eô bella! 
 

Jonathan Brandt, AIA, is a Seattle archi-

tect and principal of JB Architecture, spe-

cializing in residential architecture. He 

lived in Italy while teaching architecture 

for the University of Washington and has 

also taught design and drawing at Iowa 

State and Texas A&M Universities. He 

recently exhibited 25 architectural render-

ings in ñHoly Houses! Sacred Places of 

the Worldò at Concordia University in 

Portland, Oregon. To contact Jonathan for 

a house design or rendering, call 206-526-

1122, or visit his website at: www.jbarch.net. His renderings can also 

be viewed on Facebook: See JB Architectural Renderings 

 

 

October Italian Meeting - 

Marcella Nardi, òRome from itõs 

Beginnings to the Middle Agesó 

Wednesday, October 24th, 7:30 pm, Headquarters House 
 

M arcella Nardi will do a presentation on October 24th about 

Rome, Caput Mundi which means Capital of the World in Latin. 
 
   Marcella was born close to Venice. Four years ago, after twenty years 

in Milan, she and her husband moved to the Seattle area. She teaches 

Italian language and arts & craft courses. One of her passions is build- 

 

 
 
 
 

Upcoming Events  

 
Wed, October 

10th: Pre Dante 

pasta at 6:30 

pm followed by 

J o n a t h a n 

B r a n d t , 

ñHilltowns and 

Villas of Italyò 

at 7:30 pm 
 
Wed, October 24th:  

Marcella Nardi, ñRome from itôs 

Beginnings to the Middle Agesò, 

7:30 pm 
 

ing to a small scale. She loves Me-

dieval history so builds and teaches 

the making of miniatures of Medie-

val Italian castles.  

 

 

 

 

 

Marcella Nardi 
425-208-5373 
 
www.marcella-
artandcraft.com 
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From the President's Desk  

* DAS Star List  2012* 

   While we appreciate those who 

support our Society through member-

ship dues & volunteering, stars are 

awarded to those making extra cash 

contributions which allows us to pro-

vide additional services. 
 
   Grazie Mille for supporting the 

Dante Alighieri Society of Washing-

ton. 
 

Bronzo up to $25 

* Borriello, Rosa 

* Gillett, Debra Rovetto 

* Orsi, Catherine 

* Pellegrini, Frank 

* Schwartz, Peni 
 

Argento $26 to $50 

* Caldirola, Dennis 

* Crawford, Dick & Barbara 

* Cottrell, Dave & Jane 

* DeMatteis, Dan & Carol 

* Favre, Diana & Alfred 

* Hoffman, Pat 

* Hundertmark, Louise 

* Napoli, Toni 

* Rodriguez, German D. 

* Sportelli, Domenic & Louise 

* Tobe, Robert & Magdalena 

* Viegel, Alan 
 

 
The DAS Star List is continued on 

page 3. 

H appy Fall, Dante Alighieri Society! Our year started with a great 

program by Nick Minotti in which he gave us a fascinating look 

into the history and evolution of medicine and medical practice through 

the years and all of the Italian contributions to the science. Nickôs pres-

entation was not only extremely interesting, it was extensively re-

searched and very engaging. Topping it all off, he included a contest  

with prizes! Nick, you have set a new bar for our speakers; thank you! 
 
   Our first program of the season was very well attended with about 55 

people in attendance. Many thanks to Jackie Leone Pleasant for prepar-

ing a wonderful dinner and thanks to all who brought dishes and vino to 

share as well as those helping in the kitchen. 
 
   As I write this, it is late September before our Italian program of the 

month entitled ñLa rappresentazione di Dante, poeta e pellegrinoò to be 

presented by Dr. Beatrice Arduini, an expert in Medieval Italian litera-

ture and Dante studies. Given her background and extensive knowl-

edge, I know this program will offer great insights into Dante himself. I 

am looking forward to this program and seeing many of you as well. I 

know Terry Hanlon will arrange a great antipasti for this meeting and I 

know many of you will bring additional antipasti, vino, and dolce to 

share as well. Iôm looking forward to visiting with all of you! 
 
   Our programs for October look great and I really hope you can all at-

tend. The English meeting this month will be by Jonathan Brant and is 

entitled ñHilltowns and Villa of Italyò. Our Italian program welcomes 

back Marcella Nardi to give a program entitled ñRome: From its Begin-

nings to the Middle Agesò.  Marcella has spoken to us before and is al-

ways very engaging and a delight to hear. I want to thank Carol DeMat-

teis for putting together a wonderful schedule of programs again this 

year! 
 
   In other news, our new Dante cookbook has been published! This 

cookbook is the result of a lot of hard work by Nancy McDonald and 

her editors. The books are being sold at Festa as well as at our meetings  

at $12 for members and $15 for non-members. Be sure and get your 

copy! 
 
   Festa Italiana will be the last weekend in September and keeps Nori-

zan  busy completing all of the booth preparation. This year our first 

Bocce team will be at Festa! The teamôs name is Dante Diavoli and the 

players are Peter Contrastano, Bruce Leone, Nick Minotti, and myself. 

Many thanks to Peter for being the instigator and organizer of our team.   
 
   Seattleôs New Italian Film Festival is being held again this year. I 

donôt have the dates yet but it is usually held in November. More infor-

mation to follow in the newsletter and email. 
 
   Speaking of festivals, I have often written about the many sagre that 

are held in the fall in Italy because I always find them fun to attend and  
 
 
 
 

Benvenuti  

Nuovi Membri  

 

Larry Casazza 

Dolores Castrilli 

Peter Contrastano 

Diana & Alfred Favre 

Fran Litorja 

Marlene McIntosh 
 

Welcome to 

Our New 

Members  

(Contôd on page 6) 
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Language Program News  

by Giuseppe Tassone  

Italian Language Program Director  

The Italian Language Program offers classes in fall, winter, and 

spring. Classes are held at Seattle University in the Administration  

Building. Class fee is $180 per quarter unless indicated otherwise in the 

class description. 
  
Fall Quarter 2012:  October 2nd - December 11th 

Pre-registration Deadline: September 28th 
  
Winter Quarter 2013: January 8th - March 14th 

Pre-registration deadline: December 21st 
  
Spring Quarter 2013:  April 2nd - June 6th 

Pre-registration Deadline:  March 22nd 
  
Classes Offered: 

Beginning ItalianðLevel A1 (First YearðThree Quarters): The ele-

mentary course is for people with little or no knowledge of Italian. Stu-

dents will be introduced to the basic phonetic, grammatical, and lexical 

structures through conversation and simple dialogues. 

Tuesdays and Thursdays from 7:00 to 8:30 pm. 
 
Elementary ItalianðLevel A2 (Second YearðThree Quarters):  The 

elementary level is the continuation of the beginning class or for people 

who have already studied some Italian. Students will become familiar 

with more difficult grammar structures. Held Tuesdays and Thursdays 

from 7:00 to 8:30 pm. 
  
Intermediate LevelðLevel B1 (Third YearðThree Quarters): This 

course will review the grammar covered in the previous levels. The 

course is mainly conversation-based in order to expand studentsô vo-

cabulary and increase their ability to understand newspapers, maga-

zines, and literature. Class will be conducted entirely in Italian.  Held 

Tuesdays and Thursdays from 7:00 to 8:30 pm. 
  
Additional Classes : Additional levels of Italian (B2, C1, C2), Italian 

for Travelers (An introductory class for people planning a trip to Italy 

or for those who want to learn some Italian in one quarter), or Italian for 

Children courses can be scheduled for groups of at least 8. Class fee, 

location, and schedule may vary based on the request and number of 

students. To organize a class, please contact the director at least 30 days 

before the beginning of the quarter. Contact Giuseppe Tassone at tas-

sone@danteseattle.org or call 425-243-7663. 
  
   For more information, check the language program website at: http://

www.danteseattle.org. An explanation of PLIDA certification provided 

by the DAS Language program is on page 4 of this issue of La Voce. 
    
   The Dante Alighieri - Italian Language Program is a non-profit self-

sustaining program operating exclusively with the income from the tui-

tion.  

DAS Board Meeting  

 

B oard meetings are held the 

first Wednesday of every 

other month from September 

through May.  
 
   If you missed the September 

meeting, the next board meeting 

will be November 7th. 
 
   Meetings are held from 7:00-

8:30 pm and are open to all mem-

bers.  
 
    

Oro $51 to $100 

* Fonzo, Emilio 

* Forte, Giselda 

* Mascio, Marcella 

* Minotti, Dominick 
 

Platinoðover $100 

* Harmon, Gini 

* Pietrafesa, Louise 
 

   The names on the donation list 

will remain through December 31, 

2012. If you made a donation after 

May 2012, your name will be on 

the donation list through 2013. 
 
   Consider making a donation to 

DAS as these donations help DAS 

maintain the excellent programs 

and activities sponsored. Every-

one benefits! 

* DAS Star List  2012* 
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La Voce  

La Voce  

 

F all is just around the cor-

ner in Georgia. Believe 

me, we are looking forward to 

a very pleasant fall unlike the 

hot, humid summer weôve had. 
 
   If you traveled and found 

something or a place of inter-

est and related to the Italian 

culture, send photos or an arti-

cle about your experience. Or 

maybe youôve tried a great 

new Italian restaurant or read a 

great book. We would love to 

hear about it. These are all 

things that make a great La 

Voce so submissions are wel-

come. Submit, submit . . . 
 

   Linda  

Deliver-

ing La 

Voce to 

Mem-

bers  
 

L a Voce will be sent as a pdf 

file attachment to your email 

address. Or you may log onto the 

Dante website to see the latest is-

sue as well as back issues of La 

Voce. The website is: 
 

www.das.danteseattle.org 
 
   Adobe Reader is necessary to be 

able to view La Voce. You can 

download this program from the 

DAS website.  
 
   Be sure your mailbox isnôt full 

otherwise you will have to check 

the Dante website. 

 La Voce  

  PLIDA  
 

P LIDA (Progetto Lingua Italiana Dante 

Alighieri) 

The Dante Alighieri Society of Washington in 

Seattle is an official examination center of the Società Dante Alighieri 

and provides its students and others the opportunity of taking PLIDA 

exams in order to obtain a PLIDA certificate. 
 
The PLIDA Certificate 

The PLIDA certificate is an official Diploma issued by the Società 

Dante Alighieri under an agreement with the Italian Ministry of Foreign 

Affairs and the University of Rome La Sapienza. It is recognized by the 

Italian Ministry of Labour and Social Policies and by the Italian Minis-

try of University and Research as a qualification for the profiency in the 

Italian language for foreigners. 
 
   The PLIDA certificates attest proficiency in Italian as a foreign lan-

guage on a 6-level scale according to the parameters established by the 

Common European Framework for Languages (A1, A2, B1, B2, C1, 

C2). 
 
Why Take the PLIDA Exam 

Students who may wish to be certified include those who plan to study 

at Italian universities (which accepts PLIDA Certification as proof of 

proficiency), American high school and college students who may seek 

college credit, or persons wishing to be certified for obtaining an appli-

cation for the Italian Permit of Stay in Italy. Certification may also in-

terest students who see the examination as a capstone experience after 

taking their language courses. 
 
   For more information on the PLIDA certificates, visit the official 

PLIDA website: www.plida.it/plida/ 
 
Dates, Registration, Location, and Exam Fees 

PLIDA certificate sessions will be held every year in May and Novem-

ber. Candidates may choose to take an exam at the level they feel is 

closest to their proficiency. Registration does not require having taken 

lower-level tests. 
 
   Candidates need to register approximately 30 days prior to the exam 

date. Dates for the 2012 exams are November 29th (Levels A1, A2, B1) 

and November 30th (Levels B2, C1, C2) with registration due no later 

than November 8th. Exams are held at Seattle University. For further 

information and more on the dates of each exam, registration deadlines, 

location, exam fees, and registration instructions check the Language 

Schoolôs Plida website at: 

www.danteseattle.org/plida.html 
 
   For any questions, email: plida@danteseattle.org 
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The Dante Alighieri Society of 

Washington is a nonprofit 

corporation organized to promote 

Italian language and culture 

within the state of Washington.  

Membership is open to anyone 

interested in the goals and ideals 

of our society regardless of ethnic 

origin. La Voce della Dante is 

published eight times a year by 

the Dante Alighieri Society of 

Washington.  All rights reserved. 
 

Frank Paterra 

President 
 

Sylvia Shiroyama 

Vice President 
  

Louise Pietrafesa 

Secretary 
  

Bruce Leone 

Treasurer 
 

Jane Cottrell 

Past President 
  

Dan DeMatteis 

Counselor 
 

Mike Foster 

Counselor 
 

Houghton Lee 

Counselor 
  

Toni Napoli 

Counselor 
  

Linda Heimbigner 

La Voce Editor 
 

Terry Hanlon 

Hospitality 
 

Carol DeMatteis 

Program Chair 
 
 

Giuseppe Tassone 

Language Program Director 

Dante Alighieri Society 

of Washington  

"Società per la diffusione della 

lingua e della cultura italiana 

nel mondo" 
 

Mailing address: 

PO Box 9494 

Seattle, WA  98109 

(425) 243-7663 

La Voce Needs You!  

  

T ell a story, write an article, share your Italian 

heritage; send via email (as a Word document) to 

LTHdesign@comcast.net. You can also mail it via 

regular mail to Linda Heimbigner, 4355 Little Falls 

Drive, Cumming, GA 30041. Keep things coming! 

Thanks to everyone who has contributed articles. 
 
Article submission deadline: 
 
ISSUE DATE   SUBMISSION DEADLINE   

November 2012  October 20th, 2012 

December 2012  November 20th, 2012  

 

Letôs see some articles and pictures for the new season of Dante! 

Dante on the Internet!  

Check our website. It has links to our recent newsletters (including this 

one) as well as information on speakers and other matters of interest. 

Our web address is:  

 http://das.danteseattle.org/   

 

Pre -Dante Pasta  

 

J oin us for the pre-Dante Pasta dinner 

preceding the English language programs. To 

attend the dinner, reservations are required. 

The only way to make these reservations is by 

calling the activity line at (425) 243-7663 by 5 

pm on the Monday before the meeting or send 

y o u r  r e q u e s t  v i a  e m a i l  t o :  

dante.reserve@gmail.com.   
 
   Please remember to bring your homemade Ital-

ian desserts to finish off this great meal. 
 
   This is a communally prepared meal ï the preparations start at 5:30 

and the meal is served at 6:30. People who come early help with set up 

and cooking, those who come late help with the clean up.  
 
   Pasta dinner cost is $8 per person, $15 per couple, if reservations are 

received on the Activity Line by 5 pm on Monday before the meeting. 

Late reservations and walk-ins are charged $10 per person and subject 

to availability. We meet at Headquarters House, 2336 15th Avenue, Se-

attle, WA. DAS will not be providing wine for the pre-Dante pasta din-

ners so bring your own wine to enjoy and share with others. 
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Club 

Alpino 

Italiano 

(CAI) 

PNW  

 
October 13th Hike: Annette Lake 

Classification: Moderate, up to 7.5 

miles RT, 4.5-5 hours, 1400 feet 

Contact: Edmondo Lalario at 206-

669-4489 or elalario@comcast.net by 

Thur, Oct 11th. 
A nice trail that is a little strenuous on 

some parts but with a beautiful lake 

setting; an ideal picnic spot. Meet at 

trail head at 9:30 am. NW Forest Pass 

is required. 

Directions: From Seattle drive east on I

-90 to exit 47 (Asahel Curtis/Denny 

Creek). Turn right from the off-ramp 

and continue 0.25 miles, then turn left 

on Forest Road 5590. Parking area is 

then 0.3 miles.  

See CAI website at: http:  cai-pnw.org 

(Presidentôs Message Contôd from page 2) 

La Cucina della Dante  Cook-

book Now Available  

by Nancy McDonald 
 

T he Seattle chapter of the Dante Alighieri Society has published a 

long-awaited cookbook from Dante members called La Cucina 

della Dante. 
 
   The 138 page cookbook has six categories of delicious Italian recipes: 

Antipasti e Insalate, Zuppe, Pane, Primi Piatti, Secondi Piatti, and 

Dolci, plus a complete index cross-referencing the recipes. 
 
   The recipes are from all over Italy and Sicily, and many feature the 

hometown and a personal anecdote from the member. We started col-

lecting recipes at least eight years ago, so you might be surprised to see 

your own name, your Nonnaôs favorite recipe, or a hometown specialty. 
 
   A huge ñThank Youò to the members who helped with editing and 

proofreading the cookbook: Louise Sportelli, Jane Cottrell, Gini 

Harmon, Linda Heimbigner, Linda Bavisotto, and Adele Lord. Carol 

DeMatteis created the comprehensive index that makes it very easy to 

find any recipe. 
 
   Dante president Frank Paterra encourages every Dante member to 

purchase the cookbook, which also makes a great gift for family and 

friends who want to cook tasty Italian specialties. Member cost is only 

$12, non-member cost is $15. We will be selling the cookbooks during 

Festa Italiana on September 29 and 30, encouraging non-members to 

sign up for a Dante membership and qualify for the $12 price. 

 

 

 

 
a great way to get to know people. 

One festival that I have foolishly ne-

glected to include in my list so far is 

the Euro Chocolate Festival, held in 

Perugia every October. This festival 

was inspired by a visit to Oktoberfest 

by Eugenio Guarducci, the festivalôs 

president, and traces its roots back to 

1993. It has grown steadily every 

year with last year having over 

900,000 visitors. The good news for 

the chocoholics among us is that 

there is still time to find tickets to fly 

over, the bad news is that you might 

have to get some larger clothing if 

you do go. The festival lasts for nine 

days (Iôm up for the challenge!) and 

features over 140 chocolate makers 

from around Italy and the rest of the 

world. During the festival, visitors 

collectively consume over 160 tons 

of chocolate. Iôm certain we can in-

crease the chocolate consumption 

count, who is with me? 
 
   I look forward to seeing and spend-

ing time with each of you in October, 

with or without chocolate! 
 

Frank Paterra  

Buy your copy 
now. With Christ-
mas just around 
the corner, con-
sider buying an 
extra cookbook  or 
two for gifts.  
 

Members:  $12 

Non-Members: $15 
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Mario Pirovano Coming to Seattle University in 

November  

G iuseppe Tassone is pleased 

to announce that he is in the 

process of completing the final 

details to have actor Mario Piro-

vano appear at Seattle University 

on Friday, November 16th. He 

will perform ñFrancis, The Holy 

Yesterò or in Italian (Francesco, 

Giullare di Dio) by Dario Fo, a 

Nobel Prize winner for Literature, 

Italian playwright, and actor.  
 
   Mario Pirovano is a longtime 

friend of Dario Fo and he has 

translated the play into English 

and brought it to several parts of 

the world. He has taken part in all 

the works produced by Dario Fo 

and Franca Rame either as an ac-

tor, assistant producer, stage di-

rector, or simultaneous translator. 
 
   The poster on this page is for an 

announcement for the North 

American premiere of this produc-

tion. 
 
   Final details will be included in 

the November issue of La Voce.   
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A Remembrance of Giuseppina òPinaó Trentini 

by Caterina Murone Wartes 
. 

H ours ago, those of us in Seattle who first met Pina Trentini in 1995, 

gathered together for a last goodbye, a celebratory dinner in her 

honor. It was a happy re-uniting of old friends, excited to recount little 

moments of our lives with Pina, boisterous, hot, and inspired by wonder-

ful food from cherished Italian recipes. 
 
   I kept thinking how happy Pina would have been to see us enjoying all 

the photos we shared, enlarged, and posted all over the living room and 

the voices of excited recognition ï a time, a place, a special moment with 

Pina. 
 
   But, I also remember the other side of Pina ï the serious, wise woman 

who softly explained the philosophy behind an Italian tradition, or the 

translation of an Italian phrase ï she was after all, a dedicated teacher. 
 
   When she was younger she was a pupil of German and English  - 

studying very hard to earn certificates in these languages and then start-

ing her own business teaching English and German to Italians and of 

course Italian to all her American friends. That is how my family and friends met Pina Trentini in 1995. She 

happened to be hired by the Rovereto Hotel to teach Italian to one of itôs employees. Introductions followed 

that eventually led her to us in Seattle. 
 
   Life with Pina was always exciting and filled with ñeducational momentsò that were sometimes amusing, or 

surprising, and always inspirational. Lifeôs little coincidences were often explained by my favorite Pina ex-

pression: Whatever happened was ñil destinoò. 
 
   Last night, as I continuously stirred the risotto, we unanimously agreed that our favorite curious Pina quote 

was ñyou must always stir the risotto in only one direction!ò And, so I dutifully stirred. What Pina said was 

considered truth from a tradition we could not fathom or question! 
 
   Pina loved children and many of her students grew into teen agers to whom she gave a special gift ï she or-

ganized  a vacation for them in America, hosted by her friends here in Seattle. Some of you in the Dante Soci-

ety participated in her project. Not only was this extraordinary for these lucky students, but it was a wonderful, 

experience for the Americans hosting them as well.  
 
   In the early years after we met Pina, she was deeply involved in building a school for the poorest children of 

Mogadishu, Somalia. She and her Italian friends had already sent books and school equipment by the time I 

arrived on the scene. When I would come to Rovereto we often met with the people involved in this effort and 

she worked many years to improve conditions at the school.  
 
   I will never forget that one night we were faxing (pre-computer days) and talking about our shared admira-

tion for a new voice on the opera scene by the name of Andrea Bocellié.. and Pina, who never let anything 

stand in her way of raising money for her school, declared ñ Cati, ( this is what she called me), you must phone 

up Signor Bocelli and asked him to give a concert for the children!!ò And I said, ñ But Pina I donôt know how 

to make that happen!!!ò  ñ You must try ïyou must  tryò was her responseé And so, I did. I wrote a letter and 

found an address and mailed it to Alessandro Bocelli, manager of Andrea Bocelli. Little did I know that this 

was Andreaôs father! Weeks went by. I finally received a fax saying my message had been given to Signor 

Alessandro. This was 1997. No word back yet!! Then, America and the world met Bocelli and you all know 

the rest of the story. 
 
   Needless to say, Pina was a strong woman with an enormous heart ï who loved her country, but also had the 

courage to declare what she saw was not right with it. I always felt she stood up for her personal convictions  


